MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL, COLWINSTON, ON TUESDAY 10th FEBRUARY, 2009 AT 7.00 PM.

1
ATTENDANCE

Councillors:


P Graham-Woollard
 – Chairman






A J Austin






Mrs S J Carter
M R Shave

Apologies:


M W Sweeney

Clerk:



Mr B J Graham-Woollard

The Chairman wished to reflect on the recent death of County Councillor W C Vaughan.  The Chairman added that it had been a privilege to work with the late Councillor and that his wisdom and counsel to the Colwinston Community Council, as well as elsewhere in the Llandow/Ewenny Ward, would be sorely missed.  The Chairman also said that the Council had been represented by Councillor W Bellin at the funeral, as he had been unable to attend.

The Chairman held a moment’s silence in memory of the late Councillor, to draw and reflect on the memory of Councillor Vaughan.

Following this brief silence, the meeting continued.

2
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

It was proposed by Councillor A J Austin and seconded by Councillor P Graham-Woollard that the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, 13th January, 2009, be signed by the Chairman as a true record.  Carried unanimously.
3
FINANCIAL BUSINESS – PRECEPT FOR 2009 – 10

3.1
Precept for 2009 – 10

The Chairman confirmed that the VoG Council had been notified of the lowering of the precept for the year 2009/10 to £6.00 as agreed at the previous meeting.
In regard to the accounts, the current acting Treasurer said that there was a total of just over £14,000 in the accounts.
4
MATTERS ARISING
4.1
Community Projects
The Chairman said that, in regard to the Community Projects, he was currently in the process of preparing the CASH grant application and that this would be finalised at the March meeting.
4.2
General Highway Matters
In regard to Highway Matters, the Chairman read a letter from Miles Punter on behalf of Jane Hobbs, Highways, the Vale of Glamorgan Council which covered the following:

· Tŵmpath
An inspection had taken place and all areas had been categorised for repair and the lane had been placed on the
3-year repair plan.  Although this was an improvement on previous responses, the Chairman said that he had contacted both Jane Hutt AM and Alun Cairns AM in regard to the matter.  The Chairman had said that re-surfacing would not solve the problem, and said that it would be better if it was re-laid which would allow for surface water to run off and also the establishment of proper passing places.

The Chairman reported that he had said in his response that both Tŵmpath and Heol Faen, and also the road past Tŷ Draw, were all in a very bad condition and were not really fit for purpose.  In a response, the Chairman had also remarked that although the Community Council was grateful for the reply which recorded the 3-year response, he had said that he hoped that the road would be covered in the plan as soon as possible.
· St Michael’s Close
In regard to the loose manhole cover, it seemed that the Vale Council went to wrong place, and the Chairman said this in his response, asking the Vale to come out again to repair the manhole cover..  It was also noted that several coving stones were loose and had been noted by the Vale Council.

· St Michael’s Close – Car Park
The Chairman said that he had explained to Visible Surfaces of the Vale Council that they were the owners of the three areas – the car park, the road and the area of the flats.  The Chairman said that he had not yet received a reply to his letter in regard to this and would contact Mr Punter again in regard to this matter.
· Green Lane
Jane Hobbs said that as this was being dealt with by Christopher Jones-Jenkins, that she would prefer the Community Council to maintain their contact with him.
The Chairman reported that Christopher Jones-Jenkins (Footpaths, Bridleways & Rights of Way Officer) had contacted him in regard to Green Lane, and had said that it was feasible that it could be adopted as a highway, but it was unlikely that it would be adopted as a thoroughfare.  In this way, a gated restriction could be put in place, which would permit reasonable access.  The Chairman also said that Mr Jones-Jenkins had offered to speak to the Community Council in regard to this matter at the next earliest opportunity.

The Chairman suggested that Mr Jones-Jenkins be invited to the March meeting in order to discuss the matter so that the riparian owners could then be informed in regard to the matter.  The Chairman proposed that it would be more constructive to speak with Mr Jones-Jenkins first rather than have a public meeting or a meeting with the riparian owners until the legal situation had been clarified.  The Chairman said that all legal and regulation forms would have to be completed by the Community Council in order to confirm that the road had been re-opened, and the conditions in regard to the access.

The Chairman said that he would contact Mr Jones-Jenkins and invite him to the March meeting.  Agreed.
· Dangerous Tree
Jane Hobbs said that the tree near Tŷ Draw, which was on private land had been taken care of, which the Chairman could confirm.  In his response, the Chairman had thanked the Vale Council for their handling of the matter.
· Felling of tree on Coed Marsenen
The Vale Council had reported that the tree had been removed as it was dangerous and was part of the adopted highway.
· Tŷ Draw Lane and Llandow junction
The Vale viewed this as damage which is typical on country lanes, but that they would monitor the area.  In regard to the kerb repairs and ditch maintenance, Jane Hobbs said that 19 kerbs had been identified for work.

· Village Green 
The Vale Council confirmed that the Community Council was the owner of the Village Green and was responsible for erecting bollards.  In his reply to Miss Hobbs, the Chairman had asked if there was any problem with removing the temporary markers and putting in the bollards.  As the Community Council was the owner, there would be no problem.

The Chairman also stated that it should be recorded that the Village Green should remain in the ownership of the Community Council.  It was proposed by Councillor A Austin and seconded by Councillor Mrs S Carter that the ownership of the village green should be listed as an asset, and that the Clerk should notify the insurers of this.  Agreed unanimously.
The Chairman further reported that fluorescent markers had been put on the Village Green, but that he had not been able to find out who this had been carried out by.  The Chairman said that he had contacted highways in regard to this matter, but had not yet received a reply.  The Chairman also recommended that the work to install the bollards should be carried out as soon as the temporary markers had been removed by the Vale Council.  The Chairman confirmed that this had been raised in the Newsletter, but that no-one had, as yet, commented on the matter.

· Slow signs provision
Miss Hobbs said in her e-mail that this had been considered previously, but that the reports from the inspections had the following remarks and recommendations:

· This was a village in a country area which is governed by a 30 mph speed limit anyway;

· The markings which had been introduced were of little effect and no serious incidents had occurred in the last year.
· Furthermore, it was the highway officer’s view that the markings or “Slow” signs are unlikely to be recommended in such an area.
· The Chairman said that this was disappointing, but that the observations would be noted and passed on to the rest of the Village.
· Grass cutting
Jane Hobbs had written that the Vale Council was in the process of finalising the budgets for 2009/10.  The Chairman said that he had replied to say that in regard to the verge grass cutting, he hoped that last year’s levels should be maintained.
It was agreed that the observations would be noted and the Chairman requested that areas are to be prioritised at the next meeting in March to pass on to the Vale Council.
· Roadside boundaries
The Chairman said that in regard to the issues that it would be better to meet the operational manager on site in regard to the issue of roadside boundaries.
4.3
Highway Matters – School Traffic
This matter had been dealt with under General Highway Matters at point 4.2.
4.4
Highway Matters – Green Lane
This matter had been dealt with under General Highway Matters at point 4.2.

4.5
Binding of Minutes
The Chairman confirmed that this was in hand, but that it was a large exercise, and would take some time to carry out the work involved.
4.6
Bank Mandates
The Chairman said that he had spoken with the Bank last week and that the new Treasurer would start receiving statements and would be able to pay invoices.  The Chairman agreed that the handover would be completed from the Acting Treasurer to the new Treasurer once the Audits had been completed.
4.7
Audit 2006/07 and 2007/08
The acting Treasurer said that he had received a call from Mazars in regard to the Audit papers for the 2006/07 Audit.  The Chairman said that he had already prepared the information in conjunction with Mr Paul Griffiths which would be transferred to the papers when they were received in the next few days.

In regard to the 2007/08 Audit, the papers had already been received, but mislaid in the process of changing officers.  The Chairman then reported that the Acting Treasurer would receive a new set of papers from Mazars to complete and then put them to the CCC for approval.  The papers would then be open to the public.  It was proposed by Councillor M R Shave that this be an agreed course of action, this was seconded by Councillor A Austin.  Agreed unanimously.

4.8
Litter Collection
The Chairman had commented in the newsletter, where he had given his thanks to those who had helped in regard to the litter collection.  Councillor M Shave said that it had highlighted the issue and more people were tidying up litter.  He also confirmed that there were some new faces who were assisting in collecting litter following the item in the newsletter.

4.9
Damage to the Village Green

This matter had been dealt with under General Highway Matters at point 4.2.

4.10
Church Car Park & St. Michael’s Close
This matter had been dealt with under General Highway Matters at point 4.2.

4.11
Notice Board
The Chairman agreed to make a suitable replacement as and when time permitted.  In hand.
4.12
Conservation Area

The Chairman said that all the Conservation areas in the Vale are currently being reviewed.  The Chairman reported that the review for Colwinston had been completed, which he had commented on, since the new proposal had removed newly-built properties from the Conservation area.  The Chairman said that he had received a letter from the Committee via the Clerk in regard to the response, but did not know of the modifications and would contact them to clarify.  The Chairman said that in regard to the Conservation area, that it would be wise to invite them to look at the areas and proposed that he write to ask the Conservations Committee to contact him.
4.13
Newsletter – Colwinston News & Views
The Chairman said that he had found a village map and would send a copy to everyone.  Councillor M Shave said that he had not received any further copies to distribute to other householders of the village and in the vicinity of the A48.  It was agreed that Councillor A Austin would ask Julie Lloyd in regard to this and also with a view to e-mailing the newsletter to villagers.
4.14
Legal Matters
The Chairman reported that the Chief Executive had not replied to his letter and that he would chase this matter up in regard to the Wetlands and Ford ownership.
4.15
Environmental Matters
The Chairman said that he had not yet been able to contact the Environment Agency in regard to the matter as he had visited the site, but had not been able to see anything, due to the bad weather.  The Chairman said that he would keep an eye on the situation and review it in the next couple of months and would then contact the agency again if he thought that it was necessary.
4.16
Filing Cabinet for the Community Council within the Village Hall

The Clerk reported that he would wish to install two filing cabinets, one lockable, the other not, in the meeting room at the Village Hall.  It was proposed that the Chairman contact Alan Horton, the new Chairman of the Hall Committee to organize this.  To be carried over.  Confirmed.
4.17
Lamping Activities
The Chairman said that he had contacted the Police who had replied saying that, as far as they were aware, firearms were not used in regard to lamping.  The Chairman said, however, that several people involved in the activities had been seen with firearms, and that he had replied back to the Police with this information.  The Chairman also stated that he had put this in the newsletter, saying that members of the Community should report any people involved in this activity to the Police but should not approach them.
4.18
Green Lane – Field being used for Quad bikes
The Chairman said that he had spoken with Peter Thomas in Planning at the Vale Council and reported that they would look into the matter and deal with it.  Councillor Mrs S Carter said that she had seen a sign stating the date of the next Moto Cross.  Councillor Austin also reported that he understood that quad bike sessions had been held in the field off Green Lane.  It was agree to await reply from the Vale Council and respond after the next meeting.  Agreed unanimously.
4.19
Vale Council communication – Register of Electors
The Clerk said that he had posted a communication on the notice board for all to see.  The Register would be available for inspection during the Council meetings.
5
HIGHWAY MATTERS

5.1
Matters for discussion
Along with matters previously discussed at point 4.2 under General Highway Matters, the Chairman reported on the other matters which had been raised previously, notably:
· Grass Cutting – This would be discussed in detail at the March meeting.  The Chairman said that he would draw up a map for the next meeting.
· Speed Restrictions – The Chairman said that he had not been able to find out the difference between signs which were in Red and White as opposed to Black and White.  It was concluded that the black and white signs were on private property, e.g. Agricultural Show Grounds, and were therefore not subject to the provision of the Highways Act.
· Right of Way – Little Hill – as discussed under point 4.2
· Right of Way – Green Lane, Formerly Green Road – as discussed under point 4.2.
· Adoption of Village Green – as discussed under point 4.2.
· as discussed under point 4.2.
State of the Roads – as discussed under point 4.2
6
TREASURER’S REPORT
6.1
Report of Accounts

The Acting Treasurer reported that the Community Council had £4,217 in the current account, and £10,171 in the deposit account, making a total of £14,388.  The Acting Treasurer reported that £2,000 had been moved from the deposit to the current account on the advice of the Bank.
7
CLERK’S REPORT

7.1
Local Government Act 1972 – Financial Borrowing

The Acting Treasurer stated that this was not relevant to CCC and that it should be let lie.

7.2
Planning Application – P/DC/IR/2009/00081/FUL – Ty Maen Land
This planning application was for the proposed construction of two detached houses next to Apple Tree Cottage, and opposite St. Michael’s Church.  The Chairman stated that this was the third time that this had been applied for in two years.  He reported that the two previous applications had been rejected.  In the past, the Community Council had objected on the grounds that this was over-development of the site.

It was agreed that the Chairman would write to Planning, asking them to clarify the application in the following areas:

· Is this an over-development of the site?

· Are there parking issues in regard to where the owners will park?

· Are there safety issues which need to be taken into consideration – is the junction safe enough to allow the development?

· Does the Vale Council know if Welsh Water would agree to the connection of these properties on to the main drainage system in an area which is overloaded.

· Are there statutory requirements in regard to sewerage and drainage?

It was agreed that the building plans were sympathetic aesthetically in regard to other properties in the area, but one building would be agreeable, whereas it was felt that two was over-development.

8
OTHER BUSINESS
8.1
Meetings
The Chairman confirmed that the meeting always takes place on the second Tuesday in the month.

8.2
Prospective Candidate for VoG

The Clerk reported that he had received an e-mail from the prospective Conservative candidate for the Llandow/Ewenny ward bi-election with a request for information.  The Clerk said that he sent this on to the Chairman who confirmed that he had turned down the request, but that the prospective candidate could attend as an observer along with the other candidates.

The Chairman confirmed that he would not allow any individual candidate to view the minutes unless they were available to be seen by other candidates.  Matter closed.
9
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
9.1
The date of the Next Meeting
It was agreed that the next meeting will be held on Tuesday, the 10th of March, at 7.00 pm in Colwinston Village Hall.

There being no further business, the Meeting was closed at 9.00 pm.
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